

50 2

00000

# 1. Country overview

Egypt, located in north-eastern Africa, is bordered by Libya to the west, Sudan to the south and Israel to the north-east. It also borders the Mediterranean Sea to the north and the Red Sea to the east. As of 2019, Egypt was home to 100,388,000 people (World Bank n.d.). In 2017, 11.7 per cent of the country's gross domestic product (GDP) came from the agricultural sector; 34.3 per cent from industrial production (a wide variety including textiles, chemicals, cement, pharmaceuticals etc.); and 54 per cent from the service sector (Central Intelligence Agency (CIA) n.d.).

Egypt ranks 107 out of 181 countries in the Notre Dame Global Adaptation Initiative (ND-GAIN) Index. The Index summarizes a country's vulnerability to climate change and other global challenges in combination with its readiness to improve resilience. This ranking indicates that Egypt has high vulnerability levels and low levels of readiness to adapt to climate change (ND-GAIN n.d.).

### 1.1 Climate

Egypt generally has a very dry, desert climate. There is very little rainfall in most of the country and no significant rainy season, as rainfall occurs irregularly (International Research Institute for Climate and Society (IRI) n.d.). The northernmost part of the country receives the most rainfall, about 200 millimetres (mm) per year, while the southernmost part receives nearly 0mm per year (Yassen *et al.* 2020).

Summer temperatures can be extreme in desert areas from June– August, with daytime temperatures exceeding 40°C in many places and dropping to about 25°C at night. Temperatures tend to be less extreme in the north and along the coast, with a maximum of about 32°C (IRI n.d.; Yassen *et al.* 2020).



Figure 1: Map of Egypt. Source: <u>maps.google.com</u>



Figure 2: Egypt's ND-GAIN Ranking (ND-GAIN 2021).



C

Most of Egypt's population lives along the Nile River or along the northern coast. Surface water from rivers is a main source of water, as well as groundwater from underground aquifers (Yassen et al. 2020). Rain falls along the coast during the mild winter, and the Khamsin Wind brings duststorms in the spring (World Bank Group n.d).

### 1.2 Climate change

Historical climate	Projected climate
Temperature	
Temperatures have risen in Egypt over the last century, and most places in the country are about 1°C hotter now than they were 100 years ago (IRI n.d.).	Average temperatures will continue to increase with time, reaching more than 2°C higher than present day by the end of the century (World Bank Group n.d.),
	Extreme temperatures are expected to continue to rise in Egypt over the coming century. By the end of 2100, the hottest day per year could be 3–8°C hotter than it is now, assuming unmitigated climate change (World Bank Group n.d.).
Precipitation and water	
With very little rainfall (and very variable rainfall) across the country, there are few detected trends for rain in the past.	Sea level rise is a threat to the coastal population of northern Egypt.
There are also no significant trends in Nile River flows over time due to changes in climate or rainfall, although there have been wetter and drier decades over time in the Blue Nile Basin (Taye <i>et al.</i> 2015). Because temperatures have increased, evaporation has also increased everywhere in the country, especially in the summer. The most dramatic increases have happened in the south-east (Yassen <i>et al.</i> 2020).	Some studies project a decline of up to 70 per cent and others an increase of around 15 per cent (USAID 2018; Taye <i>et al.</i> 2015) One study suggests that inter-annual fluctuations may also significantly increase (Siam and Eltahir 2017). Sand- and dust-storms may become more common due to increased desertification and drought (UNEP 2016).



Climate

## 2.Humanitarian sectors and climate change

### 2.1 Water and habitat

#### Water

Egypt is considered to be a particularly water scarce country. The country's current water shortage nears 13.5 billion cubic meters (m<sup>3</sup>) per year, and this gap is expected to increase significantly in the coming years, due to increased demand and decreased supply (Omar and Moussa 2016). This deficit is partially met through recycling treated sewage, used water from agriculture, and industrial effluent (Omar and Moussa 2016). An additional three billion m<sup>3</sup>/year of water is supplied by the Al Salam canal project which brings water from the Damietta tributary of the Nile (Othman et al. 2012; Michigan State University (MSU) 2014). Lake Nasser - the manmade lake on the Nile, where the country's largest hydrodam lies (called the Aswan Dam) - has a storage capacity of  $160 \times 109$  m<sup>3</sup> of water (El-Shabrawy 2009). The aguifer of the Nile Delta is one of the largest in the world (El Kiki 2018). Increased pumping of the shallower sections are raising concerns over salinization and aquifer depletion and the search for deeper groundwater resources (Engelen et al. 2018). A massive land reclamation project called the 1.5 Million Feddan Project, which began in 2015, is an attempt to convert 1.5 million acres of desert land into arable land by diverting water from the Nile and drawing from groundwater sources (Elmansy et al. 2020). There are risks to the viability of this project due to changes in precipitation and groundwater recharge, as well as uncertainty about both of these trends (Elmansy et al. 2020).

Most of the country is classified as a hot desert climate (or BWh under the Köppen–Geiger classification - one of the most widely used climate classification systems that divides climates into five main groups), with an average of less than 80mm of precipitation/year. Even the wettest part of the country, around the city of Alexandria, only receives less than 200mm of precipitation annually (Climate-Data.org n.d.).

Egypt is highly dependent on the resource from the Nile river which is its only permanent river – 95 per cent of total domestic consumption comes from this river, which crosses ten countries from Zambia northwards, making Egyptian water management a highly transboundary issue<sup>1</sup>. The country is, therefore, particularly vulnerable to any shocks to this extensive hydrological system and any increased pressure on the resources. This pressure is already occurring; models are projecting a population of up to a billion in the countries through which the river flows (USAID 2018). The population of Egypt itself is projected to double by 2078 (World Population Review n.d.).

Researchers are still debating the future of the Nile under climate change scenarios. It is as yet unclear whether its levels will decrease significantly (some studies project a decline of up to

<sup>1</sup> For instance, since 1959, Egypt has an agreement with Sudan that allocates 55.5 billion cubic metres (BCM)/ year to Egypt. However, Ethiopia does not recognize this agreement (Kendie 1999). Construction of the Grand Ethiopian Renaissance Dam is currently underway and scientists estimate it will heavily impact the production capacity of the Aswan High Dam and Egypt's general water security (Mulat and Moges 2014).



Climate

Centre

C

70 per cent) or increase (around 15 per cent) (USAID 2018; Taye *et al.* 2015). It is important to note that large amounts of uncertainty regarding population dynamics, climate scenarios and adaptation measures means that it is difficult to plan future water management (USAID 2018). For instance, many dam projects are planned higher up on the Nile, which would cut a proportion of the flow that reaches Egypt, straining water resources for domestic and commercial consumption. These projects will also impact the country's main hydroelectric dam, the Aswan High Dam which produces more than 10,042 Gigawatt hours (GWh) annually (USAID 2018; Britannica 2020).

#### Energy

Most of the country (99.8 per cent) is electrified (International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA), 2018) and more than four-fifths of the country's electricity production is generated by thermal plants (Britannica 2020). However, energy shortages for domestic consumption are a welldocumented issue, and agreements are being signed, notably for the building of liquid natural gas pipelines from Algeria, to help meet this gap (USAID 2018). These shifts in the country's energy envelope still show a high reliance on fossil fuels and increasing dependence on international trade agreements. Egypt is, therefore, particularly vulnerable to trends in oil prices and global movements away from fossil fuel production (USAID 2018; IRENA 2018). In 2013, 41 per cent of the country's energy consumption came from oil and 53 per cent from natural gas. Although it is not an Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC) country, until the 1990s Egypt was known as a major oil producer and exporter; peaking at 900,000 barrels/day in the late 90s (American Security Project (ASP) 2014). In 2009/2010, however, the country became a net importer of oil as domestic demand grew and the amounts from the national oil refineries decreased (ASP 2014). Today, the country is the second largest producer of natural gas in the world, with 65.3 trillion cubic feet (ft3) of proven reserves - 1 per cent of the world's total share; 82 per cent of the exports of natural gas go to Asia (ASP 2014). However, the production of natural gas, like oil, is decreasing annually, in this case by approximately 3 per cent and is not keeping up with domestic consumption which is rising by 7 per cent annually (ASP 2014). With shifts in oil prices, new trade patterns and global trends away from fossil fuels, Egypt is sitting on a tremendous amount of stranded assets<sup>2</sup> in gas and oil reserves. In fact, in 2014 the Egypt Oil and Gas company discussed at a large roundtable that more than 14 trillion ft<sup>3</sup> of gas reserves are now stranded assets, which are no longer financially viable to extract (Egypt Oil and Gas 2014).

Hydropower is an important source of Egypt's domestic energy production – one, perhaps, that will be particularly important as demand increases. Around 22–28 per cent of all energy produced in Egypt in 1985–1995 came from hydropower, significant evidence of the importance of this resource to the country's energy independence (Rashad and Ismail 2000). Climate change significantly threatens this energy source, however. Research has shown a visible decrease in hydropower potential caused by lower discharge levels in the Nile which, in turn, is caused by increasing water demands upstream of Egypt and changes in precipitation patterns, as explained above.

<sup>2</sup> Stranded assets are defined as resources or infrastructure that once were valuable but are no longer, often due to external factors such as changes in technology, habits, acceptability etc. These assets are understood to be at the end of their economic life, no longer valuable enough to meet the owner's rate of return. Currently, the term is often used to refer to fossil fuel assets that have not yet been extracted and have lost their investment value, notably due to the energy transition.



C

Small fractions of this consumption (below 3 per cent) are other renewables (ASP 2014). The country currently only has a small proportion of installed solar and wind power technology, approximately 0.9 gigawatts-worth (IRENA 2018), but with a high potential for the development of these sources (IRENA 2018). This is increasingly attractive as the country attempts to diversify its energy production to be more resilient and aligned with its national commitments to climate change mitigation. Indeed, the country has pledged that renewables will make up 20 per cent of its electricity mix by 2022 and 42 per cent by 2035 (United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) 2017; IRENA 2018). A 2018 study by IRENA highlights the potential of a focus on the renewable sector to boost employment as well as the resilience of energy independence.

#### Infrastructure

Egypt's infrastructure that is arguably most at risk of the physical impacts of climate change are the buildings, roads and public structures built on land bordering the Nile Delta. Indeed, this region is the most exposed to flooding, saltwater intrusions and erosion (NAP-GSP 2018). As the risk of unpredictable and extreme weather events increases, Egypt's infrastructure is being put under strain. For instance, in March 2015, severe rainfall and floods in Cairo reportedly collapsed buildings, tore down electrical poles and overwhelmed the sewer system – experts blamed the significant weather impacts on overcrowded urban development and crumbling public infrastructure (The National 2020).

### 2.2 Economic security

Egypt is considered to be a lower middle-income country (World Bank n.d.) and one of the world's most diversified economies. While this economy was highly centralized in the period 1940–1970s under President Gamal Abdel Nasser, it has opened up significantly under a succession of more recent presidents, despite the complex political and conflict situations (CIA n.d.). In 2017, 11.7 per cent of the country's GDP came from the agricultural sector; 34.3 per cent from industrial production (a wide variety including textiles, chemicals, cement, pharmaceuticals etc.); and 54 per cent from the service sector (CIA n.d.). Although the country's average income is growing steadily, income inequality remains high with over 27 per cent of the population living below the poverty line and an unemployment rate of around 12 per cent (CIA n.d.).

In Egypt, climate change will most visibly impact the central agricultural and tourism sectors. Trends in the global economy around climate change mitigation and decreased reliance on fossil fuels may also impact the country's energy supply as it is increasingly dependent on international agreements to support its growing energy demand (USAID 2018).

Egypt's agricultural sector is a central part of its economy. The Nile valley has historically been a very fertile region, with the relatively narrow strip of land along the river being a key driver of the development of the civilization of Ancient Egypt. Almost all of the arable land lies near the banks of the river, directly irrigated and fertilized by the Nile's annual floods. Currently, the Egyptian agricultural sector takes up 3 per cent of the country's total land area, but contributes almost one-eighth of its total GDP and over a quarter of its employment (Britannica 2020; CIA n.d.). It also represents 80 per cent of the country's water demand (USAID 2018). With increased stress on water resources along with the increased severity and length of droughts, concerns about the sustainability of this sector under a future climate are growing. This arable land of the Nile valley lies below sea level and is connected to characteristics of the Mediterranean Sea. Research has



shown that, with heightened sea levels along Egypt's coast, saline intrusions into the surface and groundwater of the delta will increase (Abdelhamid and Abd-Elaty 2017). Government officials have also highlighted the risk and damage of saltwater intrusions to agricultural land, saying that about 10–12 per cent of farmland could be impacted by projected sea level rise in the Mediterranean<sup>3</sup>. This is already being felt – a study from 2018 estimates that around 25–30 per cent of farmland is already affected by these saline intrusions (Shahid and Zaman 2018). The impacts of climate change on the country's most important staple crops will be significant. Indeed, the productivity of wheat and maize are projected to decline by 15 per cent and 19 per cent respectively by 2050 (UNFCCC 2017). Finally, the impacts of climate change on animal health in Egypt are significant. As cropland productivity decreases through increased temperatures and decreased water supply, competition for fodder is increasing (Kalifa 2014; Rabie 2020). Additionally, the range of certain animal diseases is expanding into Egypt; these include devastating outbreaks like rift valley fever and bluetongue disease (Kalifa 2014).

As the physical impacts of climate change threaten the country's agricultural and service sectors; in particular risks to political stability and safety may be highlighted. For instance, high inflation rates and heighted food prices are a growing concern (USAID 2018). Although caution must be taken to draw links between these phenomena, there is a debate that economic grievances, and notably youth unemployment, can lead to unrest in the country and region at large. For instance, in 2011, the year of the Egyptian revolution, youth unemployment had reached 30 per cent (World Economic Forum 2018; Gordon 2018).

Tourism is another key economic sector in the country, bringing in an equivalent of 12 per cent of the country's GDP (Trading Economics n.d.; Knoema n.d.). A USAID report from 2018 highlights that increased temperatures, changes in precipitation patterns and seasons, flooding, duststorms and sea level rise will not only impact the appeal of Egypt for this industry but also degrade the country's monuments, antiquities and historical sites which are key to attracting tourism (USAID 2018; Ahmed and Hefny). Research has also highlighted that damages to coastal infrastructure, the erosion of beaches, destruction of marine ecosystems, and flooding of facilities are already having a negative impact on the tourism sector (Shaaban and Razmy 2010). These concerns are in fact highlighted in Egypt's national climate change adaptation plans, evidence that it remains a priority (Shaaban and Razmy 2010). Sea level rise near highly populated cities like Alexandria and Port Said will be particularly damaging (Shaaban and Razmy 2010; Shaltout *et al.* 2015).

<sup>3</sup> The IPCC projects that the seal level of the Mediterranean will rise between 30 centimeters (cm) and one metre (m) before the end of the century (Zayed 2010).



### 2.3 Health

The Center for Global Health and Development (GHD) notes that Egypt's health indicators have significantly improved since 1960 with internationally recognized hospitals, declines in preventable childhood illness, low rates of waterborne diseases and increases in vaccinations, to the point where its profile is considered similar to high-income countries (GHD n.d.). However, climate change threatens to slow down this progress by changing disease patterns, increasing exposure and vulnerability, and increasing the frequency and intensity of certain phenomena (USAID 2018).

Research has quantified many impacts of climate change on health in Egypt. First, the increasing intensity, frequency and duration of heatwaves that is projected will particularly impact those over 65 years old, those with underlying health conditions, and the urban poor (USAID 2018). In Egypt's increasingly dense cities, this impact may be multiplied; for instance, over 100 deaths related to heatwaves were recorded in the summer of 2015 (USAID 2018). Projections indicate that heat-related mortality could increase from 1 per 100,000 currently up to 47 per 100,000 by 2080 (World Health Organization (WHO) 2015). Second, the impacts of sand- and dust-storms are particularly concerning for the country's healthcare sector. They are a frequent hazard in Egypt; one that causes a series of respiratory diseases (such as pneumonia and influenza) and non-infectious diseases (such as asthma) (USAID 2018). With increased desertification and drought, this phenomena may become even more common (UNEP 2016).

This is particularly an issue when combined with increasing rates of air pollution in Egyptian cities; for instance, in 2011, the capital city of Cairo's air pollution was almost seven times over the WHO's threshold (WHO 2015). Additionally, as seen above, climate change is having significant impacts on Egypt's agricultural sector through droughts, damages to crops, decreased soil productivity due to saline intrusions, increased water demand due to higher temperatures etc. Up to 60 per cent of Egypt's food is produced domestically (Yassin 2016), and the growing burden of climate change on this economic activity has significant implications on food prices and food security (Hashem 2020). There is already a 7 per cent prevalence of malnutrition in children under the age of 5 years old in the country – a statistic that may worsen with increased droughts and population pressure on food (WHO 2015).

### 2.4 Protection

The climate change dimension of protection in Egypt has often been related to conflict. However, climate change also poses risk for internal displacement. An oft-cited study from the World Bank estimated that, in 2007, a 1m rise in sea level would force 10 per cent of the country's total population to move. Similarly, potential declines in agricultural productivity is also pushing migration from rural areas to the country's already densely populated cities, putting pressure on space and resources (Dasgupta *et al.* 2007). Displaced people, including internally displaced people (IDP) and refugees, are often particularly vulnerable to climate extremes. This includes flood events that can quickly destroy the limited infrastructure in camps, as well as heatwaves that leave people with few options for cooling and shelter. As of 2019, there were 324,740 refugees and asylum seekers in Egypt (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) 2020) as well as 65,000 IDP (Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC) 2019). The large and rapid movement of refugees into Egypt creates difficult conditions for adequate refugee protection and humanitarian assistance. The UNHCR has recently asked for critical



C

support in this matter, highlighting the economic and social vulnerability of these communities and particularly of the approximately 40 per cent of them who are children (UNHCR 2019).

Around the world, people in detention frequently have heightened vulnerability to natural disasters due to: spatial marginalization resulting from prison locations on hazard-prone land and/or isolation from emergency evacuation services; limited to no connections to social networks which are crucial aspects to hazard resilience; and political marginalization, including lack of policies and services to prevent disaster impacts on imprisoned populations (Gaillard and Navizet 2012). While specific information is not available for Egypt, vulnerabilities such as these, coupled with more frequent and intense disasters due to climate change, may leave prison populations in especially precarious positions to hazards such as extreme heat and floods.

### 2.5 Policy

Egypt has signed and ratified the Paris Agreement and submitted its first Intended Nationally Determined Contribution (INDC) in 2017. This states that the key to the country's mitigation efforts will be the development of low carbon energy systems with policies targeting energy efficiency, increased use of renewable energy, "locally-appropriate and more-efficient fossil fuel technologies" including nuclear, and reforms on energy subsidies. The INDC also makes mention of the retrofitting and repair of infrastructure as well as investment in carbon capture and storage and biomass/cogeneration (UNFCCC 2017). Adaptation is a larger component of the INDC, and at the forefront; it highlights the impacts described above and emphasizes national adaptation policies.

Egypt's third communication to the UNFCCC in 2016 highlights the country's efforts in adaptation and mitigation which include "water conservation measures in agriculture, industry and municipal supplies, upgrading water quality and sanitation to minimize pollution, construction of infrastructure for water collection in flash flood areas (e.g. Sinai, Red Sea and Upper and Middle Egypt), use of renewable energy (solar and wind) for water desalination, storage of drainage and fresh water in coastal lakes and public awareness campaign on water scarcity and water shortages [...]."

It is important to note that much policy and legislation on climate does exist at the national level. This includes the 2011 National Strategy for Adaptation to Climate Change and Disaster Risk Reduction, the 2013 Proposed Climate Change Adaptation Strategy for the Ministry of Water Resources & Irrigation in Egypt, the 2016 Sustainable Development Strategy: Egypt Vision 2030. Additionally, the country has a Climate Change Gender Action Plan that emphasizes gender considerations to adaptation policy, highlighting understanding of differential impacts of climate change which make women and children particularly affected by climate shocks and phenomena (Climate Links 2011). However, there are limited institutional and legal frameworks, and many other barriers make the application of climate action particularly difficult in the country (USAID 2018). Indeed, an analysis of Egypt's INDC highlights the lack of quantification of mitigation and broad statements (Abdallah 2020) which make progress difficult to measure.



Climate

## References

- Abdallah, L. 'Egypt's nationally determined contributions to Paris agreement: Review and recommendations' in International Journal of Industry and Sustainable Development, Vol. 1(1), pp. 49–59, 2020. <u>https://ijisd.journals.ekb.eg/</u> article\_73503\_2b90bbc83ce981784792e81a2eae5e98.pdf
- Abdelhamid, H. and Abd-Elaty. *Application of a new methodology (TRAD) to control seawater intrusion in the Nile Delta aquifer, Egypt*, Conference Paper, 2017. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/329001406\_Application\_of\_A\_new\_Methodology\_TRAD\_to\_Control\_Seawater\_Intrusion\_in\_the\_Nile\_Delta\_Aquifer\_Egypt</u>
- American Meteorological Society, Khalifa, H.H. Assessment of climate change impacts on livestock in Egypt, Conference Paper, 2014. <u>https://ams.confex.com/ams/ICB2014/webprogram/Paper253465.html</u>
- American Security Project. *Energy in Egypt: Background and Issues*. Background report, Sungtae Park, 2015. <u>https://www.americansecurityproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/Ref-0190-Energy-in-Egypt-Background-and-Issues.pdf</u>

Britannica. Egypt: Agriculture and Fishing, 2020. https://www.britannica.com/place/Egypt/Agriculture-and-fishing

Central Intelligence Agency, World Factbook. Africa: Egypt, n.d. <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/eg.html</u>

Climate-Data.org. Egypt climate, n.d. https://en.climate-data.org/africa/egypt-143/

- Egypt Oil and Gas. *Egypt sits on more than 14 TCF of stranded gas reserves. Round table discussion paper*, 31 December 2014. <u>https://egyptoil-gas.com/features/egypt-sits-on-more-than-14-tcf-of-stranded-gas-reserves/</u>
- El-Kiki, M. 'Effect of sea water intrusion on Nile Delta and possible suggested solutions' in *Review Article*, 2018. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/327833959\_Effect\_of\_Sea\_Water\_Intrusion\_on\_Nile\_Delta\_and\_Possible\_Suggested\_Solutions</u>
- Elmansay, Y., Ali Hassan, A.A. and Riad, P. 'Sustainable agricultural groundwater management for new reclaimed areas in Farafra Oasis, western desert of Egypt' in *International Journal of Engineering and Advanced Technology*, Vol. 9(4), pp. 2249–8958, 2020. <u>https://www.researchgate.net/publication/340720892\_Sustainable\_Agricultural\_Groundwater\_</u> <u>Management\_for\_New\_Reclaimed\_Areas\_in\_Farafra\_Oasis\_Western\_Desert\_of\_Egypt</u>
- El-Shabrawy, G.M. 'Lake Nasser Nubia' in Dumont H.J. (eds) *The Nile, Monographiae Biologicae*, Vol. 89. Dordrecht: Springer, 2009. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4020-9726-3\_7</u>
- Engelen, J.v., Oude Essink, G.H.P., Kooi, H. and Bierkens, M.F.P. 'On the origins of hypersaline groundwater in the Nile Delta aquifer' in *Journal of Hydrology*, Vol. 560, pp. 301–317, 2018. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhydrol.2018.03.029</u>
- Florida Tech, Ahmed, M.T. and Hefny, M. 'Climate change and tourism: An Egyptian perspective'. *Research paper*, n.d. <u>https://research.fit.edu/media/site-specific/researchfitedu/coast-climate-adaptation-library/africa/egypt-amp-libya/</u> <u>Ahmed--Hefny.-Egypt-Tourism--CC.pdf</u>
- Gaillard, J.C., and Navizet, F. 'Prisons, prisoners and disaster' in *International Journal of Disaster Risk Reduction*, Vol. 1(1), pp. 33–43, 2012. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijdrr.2012.05.001</u>
- Hashem, E.A. 'The impacts of climate change on food security case study: Egypt' in *Journal of Economics and Business*, Vol. 3(2), pp. 868–884, 2020. <u>https://abd88079-bdc5-4274-9638-f3715aab13b0.filesusr.com/ugd/ed8b62\_f6ffae329e0a4587904d99860c410d59.pdf</u>
- Henderson State University, Kendie, D. *Egypt and the hydro-politics of the Blue Nile River*, 1999. <u>https://www.hsu.edu/uploads/pages/1999-0afegypt\_and\_the\_hydro.pdf</u>
- Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre (IDMC). Egypt: Country information, 2019. <u>https://www.internal-displacement.org/</u> <u>countries/egypt</u>
- International Renewable Energy Agency (IRENA). *Renewable Energy Outlook: Egypt*, 2018. <u>https://www.irena.org/-/media/</u> <u>Files/IRENA/Agency/Publication/2018/Oct/IRENA\_Outlook\_Egypt\_2018\_En.pdf</u>
- International Research Institute for Climate and Society (IRI). Select a point climatology, n.d. <u>http://iridl.ldeo.columbia.edu/</u> maproom/Global/Climatologies/Select\_a\_Point.html



IRI. Precipitation time scales, n.d. https://iridl.ldeo.columbia.edu/maproom/Global/Time\_Scales/precipitation.html

Knoema. 'Egypt - Contribution of travel and tourism to GDP as a share of GDP' in World Data Atlas, n.d.

- Michigan State University (MSU), Department of Anthropology. 'Saltwater Intrusion in the Nile Delta' in *Student Blog Posts*, 4 September 2014. <u>http://anthropology.msu.edu/anp455-fs14/2014/09/04/1194/#:~:text=Anthropogentic%20</u> climate%20change%20from%20greenhouse,%2C%20economy%2C%20and%20political%20interactions
- Mulat, A.G. and Moges, S. 'Assessment of the impact of the Grand Ethiopian Renaissance Dam on the performance of the High Aswan Dam' in *Journal of Water Resource and Protection*, Vol. 6(6), pp. 583–598, 2014. <u>https://www. researchgate.net/publication/270768560\_Assessment\_of\_the\_Impact\_of\_the\_Grand\_Ethiopian\_Renaissance\_Dam\_ on\_the\_Performance\_of\_the\_High\_Aswan\_Dam</u>

National Adaptation Plan Global Support Program (NAP GSP) National Adaptation Plans in focus: Lessons from Egypt, 2018.

https://www.globalsupportprogramme.org/sites/default/files/resources/naps\_in\_focus\_lessons\_from\_egypt.pdf

- Notre Dame Global Adaptation Initiative (ND-GAIN). Rankings: ND-GAIN country index, n.d. <u>https://gain.nd.edu/our-work/</u> country-index/rankings/#:~:text=The%20ND%2DGAIN%20Country%20Index,its%20readiness%20to%20improve%20 resilience.&text=World%20wide%20ranking%20by%20ND,Index%2C%20higher%20scores%20are%20better.
- Omar, M.E.D.M. and Moussa, A.M.A. 'Water management in Egypt for facing the future challenges' in *Journal of Advanced Research*, Vol. 7(3), pp. 403–412, 2016. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2090123216000229</u>
- Othman, A.A., Rabeh, S.A., Fayez, M., Monib, M. and Hegazi, N.A. 'El-Salam canal is a potential project reusing the Nile Delta *drainage* water for Sinai desert agriculture: Microbial and chemical water quality' in *Journal of Advanced Research*, Vol. 3(2), pp. 99–108, 2012. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2090123211000439</u>
- Rabie, T.S.K.M. 'Potential climate change impacts on livestock and food security nexus in Egypt' in Ewis Omran, E.S. and Negm A. (eds) *Climate Change Impacts on Agriculture and Food Security in Egypt*, pp. 423–450, 20202. Cham: Springer. <u>https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007%2F978-3-030-41629-4\_17</u>
- Rashad, S.M. and Ismail, M.A. 'Environmental-impact assessment of hydro-power in Egypt' in *Applied Energy*, Vol. 659(1–4), pp. 285–302, 2000. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0306261999000689</u>
- Reuters, Zayed, D. 'Sea level rise threatens Alexandria, Nile Delta'. Article in *Environment*, 14 November 2010. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-climate-egypt/sea-level-rise-threatens-alexandria-nile-delta-idUSTRE6AD1DI20101114</u>
- Shaaban, I. and Ramzy, Y. 'The impact of climate change on tourism in Egypt as perceived by both policymakers and tourism managers' in WIT Transactions on Ecology and the Environment, Vol. 139, pp. 241–251, 2010. <u>https://www. witpress.com/Secure/elibrary/papers/ST10/ST10021FU1.pdf</u>
- Shahid, S.A., Zaman, M. and Heng, L. 'Soil salinity: Historical perspectives and a world overview of the problem' in Guideline for salinity assessment, mitigation and adaptation using nuclear and related techniques, pp. 43–53, 2018. https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-96190-3\_2
- Shaltout, M., Tonbol, K. and Omstedt, A. 'Sea-level change and projected future flooding along the Egyptian Mediterranean coast' in *Oceanologia*, Vol. 57(4), pp. 293–307, 2015. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.oceano.2015.06.004</u>
- Siam, M.S. and Eltahir, E.A. 'Climate change enhances interannual variability of the Nile river flow' in *Nature: Climate Change,* Vol. 7, pp. 350–354, 2017. <u>https://www.nature.com/articles/nclimate3273?WT.ec\_id=NCLIMATE-201705&spMailingID=5</u> 3950284&spUserID=MTg2NzAzODI5MDQ5S0&spJobID=1144733188&spReportId=MTE0NDczMzE4OAS2
- Taye, M.T., Willems, P. and Block, P. 'Implications of climate change on hydrological extremes in the Blue Nile basin: A review' in *Journal of Hydrology: Regional Studies*, Vol., Part B, pp. 280–293, 2015. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S2214581815000828?via%3Dihub</u>
- The American University in Cairo, Yassin, L. 'Climate change and food security in Egypt'. Thesis in *Digital Archive and Research Repository*, 2016. <u>http://dar.aucegypt.edu/handle/10526/4848</u>
- The Center for Global Health and Development (GHD). 'Egypt's health care system'. Article in Partnerships and solutions: Profiles, n.d. <u>https://www.cghd.org/index.php/global-health-partnerships-and-solutions/profiles/43-egypts-health-care-system</u>



> The National. 'In Egypt, floods add to difficulty of fighting pandemic' in *Editorial*, 15 March 2020. <u>https://www.thenational.</u> <u>ae/opinion/editorial/in-egypt-floods-add-to-difficulty-of-fighting-pandemic-1.992424</u>

> Trading Economics. Egypt tourism revenues, 2010–2019 data, n.d. https://tradingeconomics.com/egypt/tourism-revenues

- United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP). More action needed on sand and dust storms. A Report, 14 June 2016. https://www.unenvironment.org/es/node/331
- United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), Arab Republic of Egypt. Egyptian Intended Nationally Determined Contribution, 2017. <u>https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/ndcstaging/PublishedDocuments/Egypt%20</u> <u>First/Egyptian%20INDC.pdf</u>
- United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). *Egypt: Key figures, 2019 end-year results*, 2020. <u>https://reporting.unhcr.org/egypt#:~:text=As%20of%2031%20December%202019,and%20separated%20children%20 (UASC)</u>.
- UNHCR. 'UNHCR urges critical support for refugees in Egypt'. Press Release in *News and Stories*, 28 February 2019. https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/news/press/2019/2/5c77e3154/unhcr-urges-critical-support-refugees-egypt.html
- United States Agency for International Development (USAID). *Climate risk profile, Egypt: Country overview fact sheet*, 2018. <u>https://www.climatelinks.org/sites/default/files/asset/document/2018\_USAID-ATLAS-Project\_Climate-Risk-Profile-Egypt.pdf</u>
- USAID, Climate Links. 'Egypt Climate Change Gender Action Plan (ccGAP) Report'. Document in *Resource Library,* December 2011. <u>https://www.climatelinks.org/resources/egypt-climate-change-gender-action-plan-ccgap-report</u>
- Wilson Center, Gordon, M. 'Forecasting instability: The case of the Arab Spring and the limitations of socioeconomic data', Article in *Insight and Analysis*, 8 February 2018. <u>https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/forecasting-instability-the-case-the-arab-spring-and-the-limitations-socioeconomic-data</u>
- World Bank, Dasgupta, S., Laplante, B., Meisner, C., Wheeler, B. and Yan, J. 'The impact of sea level rise on developing countries: A comparative analysis'. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper 4136, 2007. <u>http://documents1.</u> worldbank.org/curated/en/156401468136816684/pdf/wps4136.pdf
- World Bank. *Population data, total Egypt, Arab Rep.* n.d. <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.</u> <u>TOTL?locations=EG</u>
- World Bank Group, Climate Change Knowledge Portal. *Country, Egypt: Country context*, n.d. <u>https://climateknowledgeportal.worldbank.org/country/egypt</u>
- World Economic Forum (WEF). 'Spotting triggers of unrest the case of the Arab Spring', Article in International Security, 6 March 2018. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2018/03/spotting-the-triggers-of-unrest-the-case-of-the-arab-spring/
- World Health Organization (WHO). *Climate and health profile 2015, Egypt.* <u>https://www.who.int/globalchange/resources/</u> <u>country-profiles/PHE-country-profile-Egypt.pdf?ua=1</u>

World Population Review. Egypt Population 2020 (Live), n.d. https://worldpopulationreview.com/countries/egypt-population

Yassen, A.N., Nam, W.-H. and Hong, E.M. 'Impact of climate change on reference evapotranspiration in Egypt' in CATENA, Vol. 194, Article 104711, 2020. <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0341816220302617</u>

